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07 August 2018
Our Ref: 233-S-050716
Your Ref: Mr Cardon Banfield
	Simon Adams
Healthwatch Worcestershire
	Worcestershire Vulnerability Team
Wildwood



Dear Simon,
Thank you for you enquiry into the considerations that West Mercia Police had following the death of Mr Cardon Banfield, born 11th June 1942.
I can confirm that at 11.30am on 5th July 2016 a police incident log was created (unique reference 233-S-050716). This was following contact from a member of the public who worked at the Worcestershire County Cricket ground as a Steward. He had been notified of a pungent smell coming from some undergrowth.

On further inspection, the member of the public discovered a tent in the undergrowth, approximately 3 metres in from the tow path, describing the tent as being black in colour and that it had been ‘camouflaged’. On further inspection he reported there to be a human body within the tent.
At 11.37am a Detective Inspector was assigned to the log and was supported by a Detective Constable. Prior to their arrival a number of Police Community Support Officers and Police Constables attended the scene.

The body was described as being lay with the feet towards the opening of the tent and head inner most in a position you would not be alarmed or concerned about. I struggle to articulate that better, but would suggest a normal, face down, prone position consistent with a natural sleeping position. Facial recognition was not possible due to decomposition. The body was fully dressed save for the shoes, and they were located in the tent.

There was no sign of a disturbance in the tent and the wallet, personal belongings and identification paperwork were also present. This allowed the officers to establish that the body was potentially that of Mr Banfield.
The Detective Inspector treated the scene in the first instance as a crime scene and, albeit no indicators that a crime had taken place, requested Forensic Investigators to attend to complete a more detailed search and take scene photography, should a post mortem reveal that the death was as a result of a criminal act.

At the scene, based on the belief the deceased was Mr Banfield, checks of police systems were completed. These included Police National Computer, West Mercia intelligence databases, West Midlands police databases and a Police National Database (PND) enquiry was also completed. The information suggested the last known address of Mr Banfield was in Birmingham area and that he had not come into police contact since 2013, in Birmingham, when he was arrested for a Racially Aggravated offence. Mr Banfield had previous arrest history to include alcohol and drug abuse type offending. The responses from all other police forces in England and Wales indicating he had not come to police attention anywhere else in the country.

In addition to the above, Mr Banfield was not reported missing and was not recorded as such on the National Missing Police Database, COMPACT.

In the absence of no supporting evidence and that all scene preservation that was possible had been completed the body was removed to the mortuary. It was established that Mr Banfield’s DNA was confirmed on police databases and therefore, the Post Mortem would be able to obtain DNA for comparison to the sample held. This was the methodology used to confirm Mr Banfield’s identity.

The standard post mortem would also potentially identify if there were any obvious blunt force trauma or other injury that would provide an indication that a criminal act was the causal effect for Mr Banfields death. In this case, with the evidence presenting itself at the time the decision was made and the experience of the attending Detective Inspector, a Home Office Post Mortem was not requested.
Due to the lack of obvious criminality, paired with the significant lack of known intelligence for Mr Banfield, the police completed the necessary paperwork and passed the matter to Her Majesty’s Senior Coroner, Mr Williams to progress the coronial processes.

The direct question asked is ‘Did West Mercia police consider any safeguarding or self neglect matters during their investigation?’

The answer is that this line of enquiry was not pursued due to the absence of any supporting intelligence. 
West Mercia would have supported all partner agencies in considering safeguarding for Mr Banfield had he come to our notice when alive and had warranted a ‘Vulnerable Adult’ incident being recorded for him. 

We would welcome any learning that is identified.
Yours Faithfully

Mark Roberts
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